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From the Principal: 

As we enter the final throes of Term 1, I would like to acknowledge the hard work of 

staff, students and parents this year. I have been very fortunate to meet, face to face, 

and to see first-hand, the care and advocacy for the young people in our care. It is 

heartening to be a part of a community who, to person, has high aspirations for the 

young people of today – our leaders of tomorrow. 

Leaders become leaders through action, reflection and experience. It is true for adults 

as much as it is true for young people, and experiences that shape us can be both 

positive and negative. What we have seen, of late, is a spike in a very small number of young people using social 

media in a way which seeks to cause harm to another person. This is not a choice which is acceptable to our values 

at Muswellbrook High School. The harm caused to another through social media is not like a visible wound or a 

physical injury, it runs much deeper and is unseen. And often affects a large number of people. As a result of the 

impact of the shared experience of social media use by some we are currently undertaking a review of our Mobile 

Devices Guidelines as well as our Discrimination, Harassment and Vilification Guidelines. Consultation with students, 

staff and community will take place early next term to ensure the maximum input to the solutions to these matters 

and that the solutions are owned together. 

I believe that it takes a village to raise a child, and that just as importantly, their voice is heard in that conversation. I 

am looking forward to engaging with a range of students, led by our student school leaders, in Week 1 of Term 2 in 

regards to the strengths and areas of improvement they feel we can make as a school. Always insightful and 

articulate, experience tells me that students know exactly what works for them and what the barriers are to their 

learning and achievement. Our job will be to listen to those voices and identify the barriers we can remove to 

ensure they each thrive in our wonderful school. I look forward to reporting to you the findings of this exercise.  

I would like to wish you all a safe Easter and I look forward to working with you again in Term 2. 

Neal Reed 

 

You can a find our Student Code of Conduct on our Skoolbag App: 

https://coralcommunities.com/console/post/edit/25989286-de0b-466e-a5d5-9401fa1f03b3/un-archived 

We have also uploaded the Code of Conduct to our school website page: 

https://muswellbro-h.schools.nsw.gov.au/supporting-our-students/student-health-and-safety.html 

 

Keep up to date with the latest 

school news through our social 

media pages. 

 

Term%201%20no.2.docx
https://muswellbro-h.schools.nsw.gov.au/supporting-our-students/student-health-and-safety.html


 

  



 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                                                                                    

COVID—19 UPDATE 

At the present time we are still restricting non-essential face to face interaction with parents. 
Our bubblers have now been turned back on for students to use – Students are encouraged to still bring water bottles to 

use the Hydration station at the MPC. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

What’s On at MHS 

Important Dates 

April 1st - Last day of Term  

April 2nd – School Holidays Start 

April 19th – Staff Return to School 

April 20th – All Students Return to 

School  

 

Year 10 Immunisations 

Consent forms have been handed 

out and should be returned to the 

office by 1st April for Vaccinations to 

take place on the 4th May.  

 

 



  

                                                      

 

 
                                                                          School Canteen 

Our School Canteen is currently looking for volunteers. 

If you have spare time to join our canteen team and help prepare/cook and serve 

food we would love to hear from you 

If any new parents received forms from the front office please 

Send them in with your child to the canteen 

 

 

 



 

 

  

  

 

 

 

                                                                        

Don’t forget you can complete 

student absentees through our 

Skoolbag app, fill out sport 

permission slips, get up to date with 

all the latest excursion notes and 

upcoming events. 



              SRC Report 
SRC Report - April 2021 Newsletter 

SRC ran an out of uniform day on Wednesday in Week 10 to raise funds for Cystic Fibrosis. Thank you to 

all who supported the out of uniform day and our guessing competition. Could I please remind families 

that clothing on out of uniform days must be appropriate if we want to be able to get permission for 

more out of uniform days in the future. This means no midriff tops and shorts and skirts need to be an 

appropriate length. 

ANZAC DAY 25th April 2021 

The ANZAC march is going ahead in Muswellbrook in a Covid safe manner. SRC and all students are 

invited to take part and represent the school in the march in Muswellbrook. Students are to be in full 

school uniform and meet from 9am in Market Street (Simpson Park). The march starts at 10am and will 

cover a shortened route to Olympic Park where the service will take place. This will allow for Covid safe 

check in on arrival. Organisers have let us know there will be minimal parking available at Olympic Park 

on the day due to areas required for veteran transports and safe access for marchers. We hope to see 

as many students as possible taking part in the commemoration. 

NATIONAL STUDENT LEADERSHIP SUMMIT- Report by Will and Imogen  

On Thursday the 4th of March, our Year 11 leadership team, accompanied by leaders from Scone High, 

Scone Grammar, Merriwa High, and St Joseph’s left Muswellbrook to travel to Adelaide, for the 

National Student Leadership Summit, at St Peters College in South Australia. The summit was an 

enriching experience through which we met many intelligent and inspiring people whom we have learnt 

from in order to improve our own leadership skills. Meeting other leaders from all across the country 

gave interesting perspectives on how we can improve Muswellbrook High School, so stay tuned for 

that. 

For the remainder of the 4 days, we were set free across Adelaide to participate in a number of 

teambuilding and leadership activities which all culminated in us gaining valuable skills and Harry losing 

his phone. 

We did a scavenger hunt all across the city, met Steve Smith at Adelaide Oval, saw the fringe festival, 

caught the tram to Glenelg, hung out at the beach, and met Wang Wang the panda at Adelaide Zoo. 

Year 7 SRC Representative 2021 

We had our new Year 7 SRC representatives inducted at our last full school assembly. Congratulations 

Tyson, Lilly, Maddison and John on becoming members of the SRC and also Taj from Year 8 who was 

absent when the other years were inducted at the end of last year. 

Thank you for your support of the SRC and student voice within the school. 

Mrs Farrell and the SRC. 

                                                                                                                           



 

  

Upper Hunter Show 2021 
Our Support students recently entered some of their Art they have been working on during class in the Upper 

Hunter Show. Some students received awards and prizes for their entries. The students represented 

Muswellbrook High School so well and were praised by representatives at the Show. Congratulations to all 

our Support students, in particular to Haylie Brown, who won champion for her greeting card.  

             

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

On Friday the 19th of March 2021, Muswellbrook High School students took part in the 
School Cattle Day at the Upper Hunter Show. The students have been working very hard in 
the lead up to the show during sport time as well as afternoons at the school farm, working 
on the skills of the cattle as well as learning how to lead and prepare cattle for competition. 
All students participated in Junior Judging and cattle Parading at the show to the best of 
their ability. There were many smiles and a definite increase in confidence for all students. 
On top of the fun and great experiences had by everyone, we also came home with: 

• 2nd place middle weight steer 
• Highly commended middle weight steer  
• 2nd place 6 - 16 Month Heifer   
• Highly commended 6 - 16month Heifer   
• 1st in the fancy dress class with Crush being led by Angus Williams, Brydee Melick and 

Olivia Pittman 
• special mention to Xaydia Rowe and Sophia Halls, who made it into the finals in their 

parading class which was the largest age group of the day.  
 

This show has given us some great 

experiences and taught us a lot, with 

some valuable feedback from the 

judges. We are looking forward to 

our next show, the Upper Hunter 

Beef Bonanza, at Scone, later this 

year. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

  

School Office Hours 

Monday – Friday  

8.30am – 3.30pm 

After hours – muswellbro-h.school@det.nsw.edu.au        

Frequently Asked Questions 

When do I need to pay school fees?   

School invoices have now been mailed out and should have all been received, 

if you are not able to get into the school we can process your payment over 

the phone. If you have any queries you can call the office on 02654 431033 

If my child needs to leave school during the day? 

  If you require to collect your child during school hours – You must send a 

note showing the date, reason and time to the E Block office before roll call to 

get a partial absence pass. 

My Son/Daughter will be absent from school for an extended period of 

time. Can I please have work sent home? 

If a medical certificate can be provided, then your child’s Year Advisor will 

coordinate relevant work and/or instructions from his/her teachers. We find 

that a digital platform is the most efficient mode of communication. 

Do I have to pay my school fees all together? 

It is preferred that school fees are paid in full but can be paid over the year by 

the Term.  

 

 

If you have any questions or concerns please call the office - 0265431033 

mailto:muswellbro-h.school@det.nsw.edu.au


  

PDHPE  FACULTY  

IN FOCUS 
 

PDHPE FACULTY 2021 
2021 has been a busy year already for 

the PDHPE Faculty. We have sadly 

farewelled some wonderful staff from 

2020- Aimee French, Isaac Howard and 

Dominic Fiorenza. But have gained some 

great expertise and enthusiasm from our 

new staff members- Lisa Keir and Jacob 

Springfield. Both have already shown a 

great passion for teaching and taken on 

leadership opportunities.  

 
We welcome back Sally Davis, Jacqueline 

Anstee, Hollie Collison and Dominic 

Tegart and hopefully later on in the year 

Debbie Vardanega and Jessica Withers 

from Maternity Leave. 

 

CURRICULUM 2021 
Junior PDHPE 

Here is an outline of what each year 

group will be learning in 2021 in theory 

and practical lessons.  

Year 7 
Term 1 Theory- Lifestyle / Intro to Health 

Practical- Fundamental Movement Skills 

(AT1) and Athletics 

Term 2 Theory- Puberty / Hygiene (AT2) 

Practical- Striking Games and Indigenous 

Games 

Term 3 Theory- Mental Health (AT3)  

Practical- Game Sense 

Term 4 Theory- Discrimination 

Practical- Net / Court (basketball) (AT4) 

and Leisure Activities 

Year 8- 
Term 1 Theory- Healthy Eating (AT1) 

Practical- Dance and Cross country and 

Athletics 

Term 2 Theory- Positive Relationships 

Practical- Invasion Games (Frisbee OR 

Touch/AFL) (AT2) 

Term 3 Theory- Social Media/Communication 

Practical- Fitness Testing (AT3) and 

Gymnastics 

Term 4 Theory- Risky Situations (Drugs) (AT4) 

Practical- Striking Games (Cricket/ 

Hockey/T-Ball / Softball) 

 

Year 9- 
Term 1 Theory- Sexual Health / Contraception 

(AT1) 

Practical- Leisure and Recreation 

Athletics 

Term 2 Theory- Resilience / Self Esteem / Getting 

Along  

Practical- Invasion Games (European 

Handball) (AT2)and AFL 

Term 3 Theory- Drugs / Partying (AT3) 

Practical- Striking Games 

Term 4 Theory- Community 

Practical- Net / Court / Wall  

(volleyball) (AT4) 

 

Year 10- 
Term 1 Theory- Road Safety (AT1) 

Practical- Invasion (League Tag) and 

Athletics 

Term 2 Theory- Being Healthy/Staying Healthy 

Practical- Lifelong Physical Activity (AT2) 

and Court Games 

Term 3 Theory- Them Feels (Respectful 

Relationships) 

Practical- Dance (AT3) 

Term 4 Theory- #Adulting 

Examination (AT4) 

Practical- Gymnastics, Leisure and 

Recreation 

 

If you have any questions in regards to 

what your children will be studying 

please don’t hesitate to contact one of 

the PDHPE staff.  

M U S W E L L B R O O K  H I G H  S C H O O L  N E W S  

 



 

  

 

YEAR 11 PDHPE 

Students in Year 11 PDHPE have been 

learning about how the body moves and 

why it moves in particular ways. There 

has been a focus on the relationships 

between anatomy, physiology, fitness, 

biomechanics and efficient human 

movement.  

  

 

Year 11 VET Cert III Sports Coaching- 

Are currently completing Event 1- 

Tournament Time. This has involved them 

as a class planning and delivering 2 

sporting events. The Annual Year 7 

Handball Competition the students 

coordinated was a huge success with 30 

Year 7 students battling it out. 

Congratulations to Bailey Wilton for 

being crowned the eventual winner on 

the day. They are also running a Volleyball 

Competition with a class of Year 8 

students in Week 10 Term 1. They have 

been showing a number of character 

strengths throughout the process; 

including zest, teamwork, social 

intelligence, perseverance, creativity and 

judgement. Well done to all students 

involved for being great role models for 

the school. 

 

Year 8 Project Based Learning – PE 

Students in Year 8PPE1 and 8PPE2 have been 

working together to address the following 

driving question “How can we increase the 

participation of Muswellbrook High School 

students in organised sport or physical activity 

during school hours?” To increase the physical 

activity rates of MHS students, the ProBL 

students have been running the following 

lunchtime sporting activities: 

• Basketball 

• Newcombe Ball 

• Bodyball 

• Kick Tennis 

• Oz Tag 

• Belly Ball 
• Dodgeball 

 
 

 



  

  

 

 
 

 

 

MHS SPORT 2021 
Sport for Term 2 will commence during 

Week 1 and will change to the afternoon 

session. This means that Wednesday 

sport for Years 8, 9 and 10 will run 

during periods 5 and 6 and also 

Thursday Sport for Year 7 will run during 

periods 5 and 6. 

 

For Wednesday Sport, in addition to the 

currently offered sports there will also be 

Crossfit, Boxing for Fitness and 

Gymnastics offered to students. 

Students are able to express interest in 

these sports, however, should be aware 

that these sports have a  weekly fee to 

attend.  

 

Any student who returned a permission 

to leave school grounds note during 

Term 1 is not required to return another 

note for Term 2. Students who did not 

return a note during Term 1 are able to 

collect a note from the PDHPE staffroom. 

Parents are also able to access and sign 

the Sport Permission note via the 

Skoolbag app. 

 

Term 2 Sport Selections will take place 

during weeks 9 and 10 of Term 1. 

Any student who did not select their 

sport choices for Term 2 should see Miss 

Anstee in the PE staffroom before the 

end of Term 1 

 

Miss Anstee - Sports Coordinator 

 

CHS SPORT 2021 
OPEN GIRLS NETBALL 

On Tuesday 9th March, the Open's Girls 

netball team played against Singleton High 

School in Singleton in Round 1 of the CHS 

competition. They played a full game in 

the gruelling heat, being a fierce  



 

  
competitor for the SHS team. The 

girls won the first half, but 

unfortunately couldn't continue the 

same streak for the second half of 

the game. I would like to 

congratulate the girls on their 

excellent sportsmanship and 

consistent effort on the day.  

 

 
CROSS COUNTRY CARNIVAL 2021 

On Wednesday 10th of March, the 

annual Cross Country Carnival was 

held at Muswellbrook High School. 

Students from Year 7 and 8 

completed the 3km course and 

students from Year 9-12 completed 

the 4km course. Although it was 

evident that the course was 

challenging for most, it was 

outstanding to see all of the students 

being so supportive of each other, 

even in a competitive event.   

 

The age champions from the day:  

• 12 Years Age Champion – 
Taleesha Brown and Jett 
Poeschi 

• 13 Years Age Champion – 
Caitlyn Wear and Marcus 
Pollard 

• 14 Years Age Champion – Remi 
Brown and Toby Jamieson 

• 15 Years Age Champion – 
Malaki Poa and Heath Baas 

• 16 Years Age Champion – Erin 
Ryan and Isaac Hill 

• 17+ Years Age Champion – 
Thalia Corliss and Joshua 
Halliwell  

 

 

 

HUNTER REPRESENTATIVES 

Throughout Term 1, we have had multiple 

students from Muswellbrook High School trial 

for Hunter Representative teams in their 

preferred sports. It is extremely difficult to be 

selected for these teams as you are trialling 

against the best students in the Hunter Region.   

On the 3rd of March, Harry Goodwin, Mitchell 

Lackenby, Heath Baas and Lachlan Graham 

attended the U/15s Hunter Black Rugby League 

Trial. Congratulations to Harry Goodwin for 

being the selected for the U/15s Hunter Black 

Rugby League Team. 

 



  On the 17th of March, Harry Goodwin 

attended the U/15s Hunter Region Trial 

and Elizabeth Ferries attended the CHS 

U/16s Northern Girls Rugby League Trial. 

Both students played exceptionally well in 

the trial games, versing the best athletes 

in the region.  

Congratulations to Elizabeth Ferries for 

being selected for the first ever CHS U/16s 

Northern Girls Rugby League Team.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MHS ATHLETICS CARNIVAL 2021 

The Muswellbrook High School Athletics 

carnival is to be held on Friday, 30th April, 

2021, at Weeraman Field, Muswellbrook 

between 8:50am – 3:00pm. Parents and 

spectators are welcome to attend and 

support their children.  

Events will include all track events from 

100m through to 1500m as well as the field 

events High Jump, Long Jump, Javelin, Shot 

Put, Discus and Triple Jump. Students will 

receive 5 merit points for attending and 1 

point for their house every time they enter 

an event on the day as well as extra points if 

they place in the top 5 in an event. Only the 

top 2 placed students in each event will 

qualify to compete at the Zone Athletics 

Carnival. Students need to wear their house 

colours or school sports uniform. 

Hollie Collison- Carnival Coordinator  

 

 
PREMIERS SPORTING CHALLENGE 

In term 2, Muswellbrook High School 

students in years 7, 8ProBL, PASS and SLR will 

be participating in the NSW premiers 

Sporting 10-week Challenge. In this, students 

will participate in physical activity inside and 

outside of school and log their hours. 

Students can track their hours electronically 

on the PSC app for smart phones. The 

purpose of this challenge is to encourage 

students to participate in sport and physical 

activity to lead a healthy lifestyle. Alongside 

the students, some staff members across the 

school will also be taking part in the 

challenge. The Premiers Sporting Challenge is 

an excellent opportunity to enhance your 

physical activity levels and demonstrate your 

commitment to living 



 

  

an active lifestyle. At Muswellbrook High 

School we want to encourage all 

students to get in and have a go at being 

physically active for 60 minutes a day, 

whether that be walking, training, bike 

riding or playing with friends and family. 

We want to have more students, more 

active, more often!! Physical activity is 

valued for its physical, social and 

emotional benefits. It also helps young 

people to develop communication skills, 

confidence and resilience. We would like 

to invite families to support us in 

encouraging students’ healthy use of 

leisure time and to experience the joy of 

being active together. 

 
 

Hollie Collison- PSC Coordinator 

 

NEW SPORTS EQUIPMENT 

ALERT! 
The school was lucky enough at the end 

of 2020 and Term 1 this year to secure 

funding from the Sporting Schools 

Grants.  

Sporting Schools is a $280 million 

Australian Government initiative 

designed to help schools increase 

children's participation in sport and 

connect them with community sport 

opportunities that help Aussie children 

get active. We are thrilled with this 

funding that has allowed us to purchase 

lots of new equipment that students 

have had opportunities to enjoy, 

including but not limited to- 

- Gymnastics Mat and Ribbons 

- Gym Equipment- Ski Erg Machine, 

Assault Bike, Box jumps 

- Scooter Boards 

- Basketball and League Tag 

- Volleyball Equipment 

 

We hope to have plenty of pictures to 

share later on in the year of students 

enjoying the equipment and getting 

active and involved! 

 

Ms Hill 

Head Teacher PDHPE  



  



IT’S TIME TO PLAN THE APRIL SCHOOL HOLIDAYS....  

PSM PUMA PATHWAYS CLINICS ARE BACK AND IN 2021 WE ARE CELEBRATING AND 
ENCOURAGING ‘FRIENDSHIPS IN SPORT'. 

We will be selecting players from the 13+ age group to come to Sydney for our academy day (the academy day 
will be in late October) , at this day they will get to mix with elite players of their age, be coached by NRL 
coaches, meet, talk to and be put through drills and skills by current NRL players.  

 

PSM provide a pathway for all campers who are wishing to be identified. 

 simply follow the link to register today.  https://www.signonday.com.au/listing/psm-camps 

 

https://www.signonday.com.au/listing/psm-camps


 

 



 



 


